College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

November 27, 2002

Revised

Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Jean Underwood, Stu Goldstein, Dick Poppele, Anne Pusey, Jane Phillips, John Anderson,  Pete Snustad, Kathy Ball, Dean Elde, guest

The revised minutes of the November 13 meeting were approved. 

Old business

a.  New course proposal, Freshman Orientation at Itasca.  John Anderson mentioned that he had done some additional tweaking of the proposal.  He reported that the book cited in the representative bibliography, The Nature of Life:  Readings in Biology  contains about 20 selections from such authors as Aristotle, Rachel Carson and Steven J. Gould.  He suggested that this book might be a good source of discussion questions which would dovetail nicely with the topics in the orientation.  The book is published by the Great Books Foundation and costs about $20. 

John stated that he considered Stu Goldstein’s worry about having written assignments, but determined that some writing was necessary.  However, instead of having the assignments due at midterm time, the due date would be the end of the third week of fall semester.  Janet Schottel asked if students would get feedback on their assignments and John replied that he, as the faculty sponsor, would assume that role.  Both Janet and Pete Snustad suggested that John get help with the grading because it will involve so much work.  John stated that since this isn’t a writing intensive course, it shouldn’t be that onerous.  He further reported that students will be given about 20 megabytes of space on the Portfolio site.  Members wondered what that site included.  John stated that it was developed more along the lines of the arts or design, but it should contain documents of things the students are capable of doing in a broad sense.  It would vary by  student but should be appropriate to a specific major.  Janet asked if the sites are password protected and they are.  Jean Underwood reported that Duluth spearheaded the use of the Portfolio and has integrated it into many of their courses.  Dick Poppele wondered where students would get training in using Portfolio and John replied that some instruction would be given during the orientation.  John added that information from the site can be shared with the student’s mentor and the student makes the final decision about which information can be shared.  Stu stated that the writing assignments would be solitary events and antithetical to the social nature of the orientation.  John stated most of the writing would probably be done after the session.  

Jane Phillips asked what role the book,  The Nature of Life  would have in orientation.  John replied that certain segments could be assigned, later discussed and perhaps be reflected upon in a written assignment.  Stu asked when the reading was supposed to occur, before or during the session.  If it is done during the session, then there will be a loss of social interaction.  John wasn’t sure when the books would be available.  Also some instructors may not want to use the book.  Anne Pusey mentioned that her daughter, who recently started college, was given a smaller book at orientation and thought it was “a bit much.”  Stu stated that only about half of the students would probably read the book and asked why the presentations couldn’t be oral rather than written.  Pete added that each instructor developing the modules will probably have a substantive handout that would provide enough reading for students.  John stated that an alternative would be to omit the book; that would solve some logistic and financial problems.  

Jane Phillips wondered whether the credit vs. noncredit alternatives had any effect on whether the Student Conduct Code could be enforced.  John replied that if we are dealing with a credit course, the answer is yes.  If it was non-credit, then a Student Judicial Affairs staff member might make that decision.  Jane stated that the residence halls are covered by the Conduct Code, so that probably also extends to Itasca.  Pete added that since this is a required course, there probably is coverage.

Stu asked what happens if a student cannot attend the orientation.  John replied that he/she then would have to register for the Biology Colloquium (BCQ) or a freshman seminar but also write 1 to 2 papers.  Dick stated that students not attending would get a grade of “N” and this would be an N in a required course.  Jane asked if students can graduate with such a grade on their transcripts.  John replied that the EPC would have to decide. 

Janet asked if John had recruited enough faculty to cover the orientation and he replied that he was about half way there.  He said that he is trying to be proactive in identifying people who are effective at communicating with freshmen.  Jane suggested that perhaps John could enlist Ken Jeddeloh to talk to the faculty leaders due to his vast experience with high school kids. Janet asked if we were ready to vote on the orientation.  Members agreed that since this is an experiment we will have to revisit it in the next few years.  Jane suggested that since there will be students who get Ns, some type of alternative must be available.  Janet stated that we definitely should not advertise the alternatives.  John replied that it’s only EPC members who see the proposal and even though the ECAS contains all pertinent information, it isn’t seen by students.  The critical information is included in the course description.  Jane suggested that the course description be amended to state “.....brief introductions to field and laboratory science.”  A motion was made to approve the course and the committee approved it unanimously.  

b.  New course proposal--Ecosystem Ecology at Itasca (for approval).  Anne Pusey stated that EEB is currently discussing who might be the faculty sponsor for the course, so it will retain  the Special Topics designator  for the near future.

Dean Elde joined the meeting and stated that he was happy to follow along with the rest of the agenda.

c.  New course proposal--Telemetry/Animal Behavior at Itasca (for discussion).  This course will be sponsored by Dave Biesboer and taught by V. B. Keuchle and Jon Ross.  Keuchle developed the telemetry system and he and Jon Ross have been teaching the course for several years.   Since a designator hadn’t been specified, members wondered if it should be in the domain of Plant Biology (since Biesboer is the sponsor) or EEB due to the subject matter.  Anne Pusey said that she had discussed the course with Bob Sterner and she felt that EEB would agree to have it as their designator.  Jane wondered whether the appropriate information was included in the section on students served.  This should contain such information as undergrad, grad, etc.  Janet also wondered about the lack of a prerequisite.  Members wondered if General Biology should be listed and Dean Elde asked if there was an assumption of some level of math background.  Kathy Ball noticed that the course description was too lengthy and volunteered to get answers to these questions from Dave Biesboer.  We will vote on this  proposal at our next meeting.  

d.  Proposal for course modification:  EEB 5009,  Quaternary Vegetation History and Climate (for discussion).  This proposal from Shinya Sugita requests an increase from 2 to 3 credits because it will merge information from the previous course with material from Forest Responses to Quaternary Climate Change.  Members thought the credit increase was justified and we will vote on the change at our next meeting.

New business

 Dean Elde suggested that we continue with the discussions begun at the joint meeting held on November 20.  He reported that he had met with two Department Heads and suggested that we continue the joint meetings once per semester.  Dean Elde suggested that we frame questions  with respect to workload and we need to do some strategic planning.  He stated that faculty need to be persuaded that things will change but we need to direct the changes to fit our needs.  Dick Poppele stated that Jane Phillips had described the curricular review that occurred at Madison which was supported by a grant.  Dean Elde stated that CBS faces three issues:  workload analysis, developing a strategic plan and a curricular review.  All of these are important and time-consuming tasks.  He mentioned that the College of Education was undertaking strategic planning and they were using the web to gather information.  He volunteered to find their URL so we could check their web site.  He stated that they have hired a consultant and hope to finish the project in February or March.  Jane mentioned that several years ago at a college retreat we had a handout on shared vision and she wondered where that vision is currently.  We can’t make plans before we know where we want to be.  Dean Elde stated that all of the units have some vision but they need to talk to each other.  He suggested using the SWOT model that includes looking at Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threats.  Dick stated that Neuroscience, which is based in the Medical School, has held meetings to deal with their vision.  He stated that after some discussion their faculty are enthusiastic about both teaching undergrads and having them involved in undergraduate research. He suggested that CBS departments might try a similar mechanism.  Pete mentioned the discussions that were held in Plant Biology where two groups met to discuss future undergraduate and graduate curriculum. 

Dean Elde stated that resources are an issue.  He cited an article that appeared in a local newspaper which reported that the economy of many states is worse than it was during World War II.  John Anderson is currently trying to determine the size of next year’s freshman class.  He stated that we have been averaging an increase of 30 students per year with an eventual goal of 500 students.  Since we had 351 freshman this year he told the Provost that next year’s target would be 380 students.  However, the Provost replied that we should have no more than 320 students.  Dean Elde reported that he has thus far avoided taxing departments.  He stated that if we reach a plateau in student numbers, he will have to tax departments.  The Provost is concerned about two issues, student capacity and the quality of students.  Dean Elde stated that this is a test of will of Central Administration.  They can’t decide how large CBS should get with respect to other colleges. 

Dean Elde cited a recent review of the Biology program at Normandale Community College.  He stated that they have more than 1000 students in Biology classes taught by nine faculty members.  He stated that Normandale does all of its Biology labs in a single room of about 11,500 square feet.  When students enter lab they are identified by a card reader.  Most of their labs are project-oriented. Dean Elde stated that Normandale’s program was high quality and they have an articulation agreement with IT.  If a student’s GPA is high enough, he/she can transfer directly to IT.  He suggested it would be in the best interest of both Normandale and CBS if we could have a similar agreement.  Both sides would win. 

 Pete mentioned that one quarter he had all of his students doing independent projects  and said it became a full time job.  Jane added that independent projects tend to be staff-killers since they are individualized.  Stu Goldstein mentioned that he had used these in General Physiology and that they worked with some but not all students.  Jane suggested we need to pay attention to learning styles.  Not everybody is oriented to research and many students need more structure.  

Janet mentioned the idea of expanding the research opportunities within the BCQ.  Dean Elde replied that he is concerned about expanding the program because it has too many goals. Jane stated that the program will only be slightly expanded to include such topics as research ethics; otherwise it will receive some additional support.  Stu agreed because the infrastructure is already working well in the BCQ.  Dean Elde stated that he can be persuaded if it is not the only way for undergraduates to do research.  Jane stated that the committee charged with the development of the undergraduate research program is concerned with faculty overload.  If it involves only an expansion of BCQ than it could at least get started fall semester 2003.  Jane added that launching an entirely new program would take too much effort and cited the activation energy needed to develop the freshman orientation.  (As an addendum to this topic, in an e-mail to the Undergrad Research Group, Jane paraphrased Dean Elde’s suggestions made to her in another discussion.* )  

Pete suggested that CBS also has the opportunity to tap new resources like Cliff Steer from the Medical School who is very enthusiastic about the BCQ.  Dean Elde stated that CBS faculty seem to be less involved than other faculty in LSSURP and other undergraduate research.  He added that we need to engage them further.  John stated that a real advantage to taking on sophomore students in labs is that they will be around for several more years.  Dean Elde said he would be willing to come to future EPC meetings as often as he is needed/wanted.

*Let’s pause and table the current discussions of the “new course” in undergrad research.  In the meantime (1) Let’s raise research opportunities and understanding that the Colloquium is one avenue for students to take.  (2) Let’s develop a roadmap that will help students find their way into research opportunities. (3) As a college, let’s concentrate on getting the freshman orientation program successfully launched.  (4)  Then...let’s take the time to continue a thoughtful approach to see how to involve students in research and in the different ways of knowing biology.

Announcements

1.  John reported that he got an email query about the difference between graduating with honors and with distinction.  Would CBS also like to grant degrees with distinction?    Jean Underwood said that she would check and report back to us.

2.  John also reported that as of summer session 2003 Biochemistry BioC 3021 will retain only the BioC designator.  Janet added that she expects Microbiology  and Neuroscience to do the same thing with their courses.

The meeting adjourned at noon.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
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